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Appendix B: Referrals to the Disclosure and Barring Service (DBS)  
On the 1st December 2012 the Criminal Records Bureau (CRB) and the Independent  
Safeguarding Authority (ISA) merged and became the Disclosure and Barring Service (DBS). This means 
that these same services are now provided by a single organisation rather than two.  
 
The Disclosure and Barring Service can bar a person unsuitable to work with vulnerable people, 
including children, from working in regulated activity in the future. If a person is barred it becomes an 
offence for an organisation to knowingly engage that person in regulated activity.  
 
Employers and volunteer managers of people working in ‘regulated activity’ have a legal duty to make 
referrals to the Disclosure and Barring Service in certain circumstances. The local authority also has a 
power to make a referral and should do where it is necessary to ensure the appropriate referral has 
been made. Regulated activity is work (both paid and unpaid) with children or vulnerable adults that 
meets certain criteria. In relation to vulnerable adults, regulated activity in broad terms includes 
activities involved in:  

• Providing health care  
• Providing personal care  
• Providing social work  
• Providing assistance with cash, bills and/or shopping  
• Providing assistance in the conduct of personal affairs  
• Conveying the person  

 
There is a duty placed on regulated activity providers and personnel suppliers to make a  
DBS referral in circumstances where they have permanently removed a person from ‘activity’ through 
dismissal or permanent transfer (or would have if the person had not left, resigned, retired or been 
made redundant); because the person has:  

• Been cautioned or convicted for a relevant offence; or  
• Engaged in relevant conduct in relation to children and/or vulnerable adults [i.e. an action or 

inaction (neglect) that has harmed a child or vulnerable adult or put them at risk of harm]; or  
• Satisfied the Harm Test in relation to children and/or vulnerable adults [i.e. there has been no 

relevant conduct (i.e. no action or inaction) but a risk of harm to a child or vulnerable adult 
still exists.  

 
It is also possible to make a referral where this legal duty has not been met. For example, where there 
are strong concerns, but the evidence is not sufficient to justify dismissing or removing the person 
from working with children or vulnerable adults. Such a referral would need to be compliant with 
relevant employment and data protection laws.  
 
Where the need for a referral to the Disclosure and Barring Scheme (DBS) has been agreed with the 
organisation’s nominated safeguarding lead, confirmation should be provided to them that the action 
has been completed. As the responsible authority for adult safeguarding, the local authority has the 
power to make a referral where the ‘person in a position of trust’ is employed in another organisation 
and should do so where it is necessary to ensure an appropriate referral has been made.  
 
The full up-to-date guidance and definitions must be referred to when deciding whether to make a 
Disclosure and Barring Service referral. For further information contact the  
Disclosure and Barring Service (DBS):  
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Helpline: 03000 200 190  
Website: www.homeoffice.gov.uk/agencies-public-bodies/dbs 
Email: customerservices@dbs.gsi.gov.uk 
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